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YOUTH COUNCIL
MINUTES

Wednesday, September 10, 2008
12:00 Noon
ValleyWorks Career Center
439 South Union Street
Lawrence, MA  01843

MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:
Janet Allison, Kristine Blum, Christina Bradshaw, Tom Casey, Linda Cote, Ed Fitzgerald, Brad Howell, Sharon Marshall, Linda Piergeorge, Megan Shea, Tricia Snow, Marianne Vesey, Ed Warnshuis, Cal Williams
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Bill Blanchette, Gina Bozek, Irene Chalek, Karen Sarkisian, Jeff Marcoux, Barbara Richards, Fred Shaheen, Steve O’Brien, Vinnie Ouellette

GUESTS PRESENT:

Arthur Chilingirian, Amy Weatherbee, Julie Ward, Samuel Martin, Cindy Key, Beth Loomis, Matt Qualter, Justin Domingo
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Fred Carberry, Chris Shannon, Betty Kirk, Corina Ossers

I.
Approval of Minutes
While waiting for Chairman Cal Williams, who was en route from another meeting, Chris Shannon called the meeting to order at 12:15 p.m. and called for a motion on the minutes of the June 11, 2008 Youth Council meeting.
Kristine Blum made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2008 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Janet Allison seconded the motion and motion passed.

II.
WIA OSY Update
Chris then asked Amy Weatherbee to give us an update on WIA OSY.  Amy said that she has provided a timeline for the OSY RFP for FY2009 and that Youth Council member Janet Allison has agreed to be a reader.  Amy explained the timeline, stating that the proposal has been released and the due date is October 3rd.  The review period is from October 3rd through the 15th and Amy said that they like to give readers two weekends.  Prior to that there will be a proposal review meeting with discussion on rating etc.  Final decisions and notification will be on October 31st and contract negotiations will be finalized for program starts in November, 2008.
III.
VWCC Youth Program Update
Regarding Community Action, Inc. in Haverhill, we pushed to get contracts in place for June.  September 15th is the start date and we have 6 to 9 youth ready to start.  We need to meet the enrollment goal of 12.  If you recall, this program has a concurrent education piece with NECC.

The ISY program has been extended for one month.  Ten participants got their diplomas and ten are actively in job search.

Chris mentioned that we used the Summer Jobs Program as a feed in for the Community Action programs.

Megan Shea said that this was an overall good strategy and good idea but the CORI and intensive prerequisites made for a long ramp up time for the youth, many who opted to go into other jobs.

Amy then went over the performance as of June 30, 2008.  She said that we were slightly under enrolled and had moved more money into the ITA account.  She said that we need to contact youth before they finally exit and said that the plan number may have been a little high.  Amy said that the OSY is geared to entered employment and Brad Howell asked if the entered employments are training related.  Amy said these are just the year end statistics and she can get the data for the next meeting.
Janet Allison asked if those in post secondary training are expected to be working and the answer was yes.  Chris then called on Justin Domingo, JobCorps participant, and asked what he is working toward.  He said that he is in the Culinary Program but is going into the military upon completion.

Betty Kirk asked about the number of 131 dropouts under the participant characteristics.  Megan Shea said that the plan is to attain a GED but that some participants don’t complete the course due to a number of factors.  Many are basic skills deficient and make gains or have grade level increases.  Janet Allison noted that because of a history of failure some students have difficulty completing the testing.  Chili said that some of them may be only one test away from attaining their GED.
Amy continued with the performance information stating that this chart is as of the end of the fiscal year.  She said that meeting the WIA performance measures is what qualifies the region for incentive money and 80% have achieved the measures.  We have three quarters after youth are exited to capture information.  She noted that the earnings gain is high considering that many youth are starting from zero earnings.

GED/Diploma attainment is under review, presently showing a 31% attainment rate. Literacy/Numeracy gain is also under review, currently showing only a 9% attainment rate. However, the State average is only 8%, with some regions reporting zero.
Chris said that Amy will follow-up on younger youth measures next month.

Christine Blum said that it would be helpful to have the list of measures.  Chris said it is available at the website (spra.org) and said that it could be added to the WIB website as a resource.

Chris then asked Cindy Key, ValleyWorks Career Center Workshop Manager, to talk about America’s Rising Star Program.  This is a leadership curriculum that was coupled with the Summer Youth Program.

Cindy said that this program had many challenges.  There were 4 facilitators; sited in both Haverhill and Lawrence.  This program was successful in Chicago and Baltimore teaching self leadership with the focus on positive attitudes and goals in a ten week program.  One challenge was how to use the materials and incorporating it with the summer program.  Rising Star applications numbered 35 with three opting out.  Out of 32 participants, 30 completed the program.  Ms .Key said that we would have the results of the pre and post testing in a couple of weeks.  The Youth Council asked to see the evaluation when it was available.
Megan Shea then reported on the Summer Program stating that more youth were served this year than ever before.  Outreach included contact with many social agencies such as DSS, DTA, DYS, and MSPCC.  More than 606 youth applied for the 180 positions.  Youth were required to complete the two session Work Ready Youth Workshops.  More than 565 had completed the workshops in preparation for meeting the eligibility requirements for the program or the April Youth Jobs Fair.  More than 212 youth were place in jobs at 56 worksites.
Employers included the City of Lawrence departments; Senior Center; Boys and Girls Club; GLEC; Auto Detailing; Patriot’s Ambulance; Psychological Center; Charter School; New Balance; and the MVWIB.  In Haverhill, in addition to City Hall; Haverhill High School; Emmaus House; Paper Potpourri; CAI Head Start; Salvation Army and others participated.  Work started the week of July 11th through August 29.
Megan said that we contracted this year with outside vendors to conduct the Friday workshops with two vendors contracted to provide three, two-week sessions at three workshop sites in Haverhill and three sites in Lawrence.  Staffing allowed for a third Summer Career Counselor.

Ms. Shea said that in addition to YouthWorks, the Mass Housing Summer Jobs Program was conducted at the Parkside and Heritage Common housing facilities in Lawrence.  Funding offered 15 youth 20 hours of work each week.

Cal Williams said that the Summer Jobs Program is a great program and vital to youth.
Chris then talked about Connecting Activities and the fact that Matt Qualter, ValleyWorks Youth Counselor who will be working directly with four schools; Lawrence, Diploma T; Haverhill, and Greater Lawrence Technical High School.  Chris said that we advocated for the line item increasing funding to this region which was vetoed by the Governor.  Cindy Key and staff have been providing workshops and we are excited have Matt Qualter on board for youth.  There will be a regular Connecting Activities team meeting on October 27th with Keith Westrich.
IV.
Discussion:  “Where are we now and where are we going”
Chris said that the MVWIB met in June and adjusted the bylaws to allow for committee chairs from outside the private sector.  This allowed Cal Williams, Youth Council Vice Chair, to accept the position of Chair.  He agreed to serve as Chair and work to bring private industry to the Youth Council and to develop and groom leadership for 2010.
Chris then referenced a document she distributed with the job description for the Youth Council Chair.  She said that she used information from the WIA regulations and other youth councils.  She said that it is being presented for comments from the council and will be helpful for those who take on the role.
Cal said that he believes that the Youth Council should reflect the board and that the board should be private sector driven.  He said that he will be working to set goals and discuss them at the next meeting.

Chris then said that some board members had not returned their Youth Council application and said that the purpose is not to screen participants to but to get a better sense of what people bring to the table.
Chris mentioned that in the spring, perhaps schools and staff engaged in School-to-Career activities could have a Recognition Breakfast with key contacts submitting a name of a business partner for an award.  Maybe we could partner with the Chamber.
Chris said that we need to have a parent on the board as the previous parent’s child aged out of the program.  We also need a youth voice.

Christina Bradshaw said that Justin came with her today when she asked him this morning.  He had attended the previous Homeless Forum.  She agreed that we need youth at the table.

Chris talked about the Youth Survey as a good tool to get information on supports that are in place and said she would be happy to send out the survey.  She said that priorities will be to get private industry involved as well as parents and a youth voice.  She also suggested developing key strategies with Merrimack College making recommendations.  The bottom line is business needs to be involved and the Youth Council can continue to decide what to consider and talk about.

Fred Carberry then talked about the High Performing WIB initiative.  This program hopes that all sixteen WIBs, in the next year and one half to two years, will have a more engaged, enhanced workforce delivery system and dislocated worker training to answer the needs of industry.  We will be looking at ISY and OSY and those predominately at risk to put together a MVWIB Strategic Plan including the elements of the Youth Council plan.  Cal Williams will be serving on this High Performing WIBs Strategic Plan Advisory Board.  We hope to develop the Strategic Plan in four to six months.
Cal noted that we have a lot to do in a short time but this Youth Council is ahead of the curve.  We have created partnerships with colleges, universities and chambers and we will continue working with Fred Carberry and the Youth Council members.

Chris was then presented with a cake and wished well in her new position.  She thanked everyone and said how much she has enjoyed working with the members of this Youth Council.
V.
ADJOURNMENT
Having no further business Megan Shea made a motion to adjourn seconded by Christine Blum.  Motion passed.

The next meeting of the Youth Council will be held on October 15, 2008, 11:30 am at Greater Lawrence Technical High School.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell
Mary Kivell
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